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Our Next Meeting 

Annual Joint Holiday Dinner
Thursday, February 4, 7:30 PM!

Watkins Park Nature Center

At our next meeting we will be covering a range of topics. From what to do with your bees now and for the upcoming nectar season, our upcoming short course and club business, including possible changes due to room rent increases. Everyone who has submitted an application from our website to sign up for the training program, or is interested in taking the short course, is welcome and encouraged to come to this meeting. This is a great chance for you to meet our members, ask any questions and sit in on a typical, early spring “what to do”/ business meeting. We will try to keep the business end short so we can concentrate on the real business of beekeeping and get your questions answered. Some of our best ideas come from our new members, 

I Hope to see everyone there!

Scott


The President’s Smoker

This year marks a milestone for BUMBA as we celebrate our 30th year! I must say, the best years of my life have been as president of this great organization. In life, some people pass quickly through while the truly caring leave lasting impressions. If you are privileged enough, you can step up from the wayside and marvel at the reverence of the wonderful people you chance to meet during your travels. Through a single, simple action, you can be blessed enough to have your life change in so many ways from those who enter. They come willing to share, they work diligently and they bring so much to the table, they shape your life, your future and your heart.  When a person has this in their life, I reckon you really don’t need much else. 

When I first took over as president I had no training, not a clue about keeping bees, in fact I had been a beekeeper for about a whole 4 months. Never willing to back away from a challenge and with a typically both feet in, sink or swim fashion, I figured what a great way too really, and I mean really, learn about beekeeping. At first it seemed like the most difficult thing I had ever tackled, new, stupid and trying to figure it all out, all this while trying to run an organization centered around something that I knew very little about. Now after five years, I realize the most difficult part of running this club is writing this paragraph. 

This April, I will step down as president of BUMBA so the club can continue to grow, improve and move in new directions. Stepping aside so new talent can come in and continue to move the club forward is what sustains long term success in any venture, and I now realize it cuts both ways. I urge anyone who has had a passing fancy for even a split second, to jump in and be part of the best that this life has to offer. If you have ever wanted to reap rewards beyond your wildest imagination, it just doesn’t get any better than being president of this fine organization and sharing your life with its many outstanding members. You don’t have to know a thing about beekeeping to be president, just welcome everything our membership brings through the doors, get it on the schedule and it always seems to return success to the club in tenfold fashion. It’s like magic, but I would have never expected anything less from such a down to earth, do the right thing, group of caring people. As the bees have and will continue to teach us, put a little love and dedication in what you do and everything comes full circle. It was an honor to be associated with each and every one of you whether it was on the phone, at a meeting or in the hive; time sure does fly when you’re having fun. Although I had no idea I was going anywhere when it all started, I very much appreciate the most gracious lift home. 
Thanks for having me and Thank You to everyone who makes this great club thrive!

Scott Seccomb

BUMBA President 
LET’S GO BACKWARDS FOR JUST A BIT 

Believe it or not, this winter is perhaps the best winter I can remember for wintering prepared colonies. For the last few years the temps have fluctuated greatly during the winter months. When it got cold, a few days or a week later, the temps were back in the 50s or better and the bees were flying and eating their stores. Not that there is anything wrong with that; anytime the bees can get out in winter, it’s good for their system. It’s just that in years past when it got warm, it stayed warm for days at a time, and then the temps dropped like a rock catching them off guard and possibly out of the one thing that is critical for their survival, their lifeboat the cluster. 

Last year I heard stories of opening up colonies and finding two dead, small clusters inside on opposite sides of the colony and decent size clusters just inches or less away from stores. (An inch might as well be a mile) In this case it seems they couldn’t get back together as a single, whole cluster when the temps dropped and when it got cold, they were stuck wherever they first found food upon re-entering the colony. This location was probably not the area they were in (where what little brood they might have been raising would be located) when they broke cluster during the warm spell and they never got the chance to get re-organized as a whole when the temps dropped back down, attributing to the failure. 

At this point let’s consider their food stores. So far I have heard from a handful of new members saying their colonies have died out. What happened here? FALL PREP AND PROVIDING ADEQUATE WINTER FOOD STORES ARE THE TWO MOST FUNDAMENTAL AND IMPORTANT STEPS THAT WE MUST PERFORM FOR OUR BEES. Could be just stupid bees too, but, if you had a strong, laying colony(s) going into winter, it weren’t stupid bees. 
When does our beekeeping season start???  Some of the stories I have heard are: “they were just an inch away from food”, or, “there was 30 pounds in the top box”; and things like, “I don’t get it, I fed them at least 5 gallons of sugar syrup a couple times and they still died”. Given the fact that we take all their spring and summer work away at harvest time and also that those honey supers are just packed edge to edge with honey, it seems that merely feeding them till that top deep box has some weight to it, isn’t good enough. Now, no one likes feeding their bees, but if they don’t have everything they need, especially with the unpredictable weather we can have around here, they just won’t make it on their own unless they are well stocked. If they need food, we need to feed in such a manner that we foolproof their stores like they do for their survival during the winter months. Think about it, I bet my last buck no colony with a decent queen and a good size, heat generating and insulating cluster would die if those 2 jam packed honey supers were left on (excluder removed). They “fool proofed” their stores so no matter what direction they slowly move in, (during a decent winter for wintering) they are always within close proximity and easy access as they slowly move through food while consuming it.  This goes for new people too, who didn’t remove any honey. 

Just because they flew all season, that doesn’t mean they have what they need for winter. Nectar flows are different for every area, different start timing, different nectar and different amounts. You need to check and make sure they are stocked up and have a contingency plan in case they run into trouble late in the year due to weather or other issues.  Anything less than a vast expanse of food above their heads is strike one. Remember, 2 supers of honey is more than a full deep and some colonies are capable of putting up 4 or more supers of honey. Think a colony would die out if you left all 4, packed, honey supers on them?

The size of the cluster going into winter is the second most important consideration, as there will be a natural die off of older bees in the colony over the winter, reducing the size of the cluster. When cluster size diminishes, so does efficiency in heat generation and retention, as it now means fewer bees are available to generate the same amount of heat to survive in that smaller cluster; this over working condition can’t be good. Their food is now being used up in a much less efficient manner than what a proper size cluster would consume. The size of the penguin-like, insulating, huddling, cluster, that governs how easily they can generate and retain that valuable heat they create with a specific amount of food, diminishes as well, causing them to eat more food. Get the picture? It becomes exponential. If however they have no food, or 20 pounds of it scattered all around the top box or limited/no access to what’s left, all bets are off. As a rule, a small cluster would be strike two. Research proves how much more efficient a larger cluster is. It takes 20 pounds of food stores to get 10,000 bees through one month, yet it takes only 25 pounds of stores to get 30,000 bees through the same 30 days. What size cluster do you think you will have this time of year, considering the die off, if you went into winter with only a fair population?  This speaks volumes in terms of which size cluster is more efficient and will make it through. You say it seems like more bees would eat more food? It just isn’t so folks, sorry. 

Queens, you need a good one for good size healthy clusters. If you open your colony in two, in the fall, and you can see half of the tops of the frames, you have a weak colony that will not winter well, if at all. Things change, that colony jammed packed (with bees) you had in July might not be so jam packed in October. Swarms, mites, a marginal queen or queen issues, can all play havoc on going into winter with a good size population and getting it through. That’s why we do fall inspections in time enough to combine colonies if necessary. How big a cluster can you expect to have come the end of January, if the population was marginal to begin with? You should have combined earlier in the year; see why it pays to have 2 or more colonies going? 

Fondant is a pain in the backside but…  With a little work during the cold months, fondant not only serves as emergency food, it can be an excellent brood builder. When they are flying, they’re eating stores, stores they will need to avoid starvation in February and/or March.  Add to this the fact that in the years past they spent a good deal of time flying all winter and eating stores, come February, ill prepared colonies will be barren of food. 
This past fall, Leigh Walton and I produced fall nucs. As a result, I had two that I built into double deep nucs that were not well prepared by November. Try as I might, a low population of bees just aren’t able to put up an adequate amount of stores no matter how much two-to-one sugar syrup you feed them, period. In mid-December they were empty of food so I started feeding honey fondant every 8 days or so. This is a little bit of work with more time spent in the kitchen than in the colonies. At this writing those double deep nucs have at least doubled, if not tripled, in population and are bubbling over with bees. Hopefully, they will be so jam packed, come March, that nucs can be made from them and the parent colony will build quickly (since they had a very early head start in brood production) into 20 frames and be very good honey producers. 
Give them what they need and they will do the rest. It’s not for the lazy, but I am definitely a fan of early fondant feeding.
Scott Seccomb
[I’m running this fondant recipe again, from December, as a reminder, especially after Scott’s article. The editor] 
Fondant Recipe
by Scott Seccomb

This fondant recipe below is what I believe to be the best one out there.  I nursed 6, fall produced, nucs through winter that ran out of stores/food in December using this recipe by placing fresh batches on top of the frames every 7 to 10 days or so. The bees can use fondant and generate heat immediately with it; they CAN NOT use a fresh, un-cured sugar syrup mixture from a feeder or honeycomb during the cold to generate heat. As well, they WILL NOT venture out of the cluster to feed on and take sugar syrup in temperatures below 50 degrees or so. This is why its important to have your winter prep done well in advance of the approaching cold, it can save you some emergency feeding labor. 

 The rules are: 

· You only need to feed fondant as an emergency feeding procedure, typically late winter and early spring. Sugar syrup, weather permitting should be used all other times unless you like the extra work.

· Only make up enough at a time that your colonies can use, it tends to dry out over time and if it sits around, sometimes it can become so hard it can break your teeth. How readily can bees consume this rock hard fondant, you might ask?

· Use a good candy-making thermometer, not a $6.00 dial type, but rather a $16.00 glass type. Bringing the boiling mixture to the correct "soft ball" boiling point of 238 degrees is critical for the proper final consistency and sugar absorption.

Doubling up a recipe to make more at one cooking period doesn't always work. I've wasted a lot of sugar and produced either goo or cement trying to do this.
Stir only to dissolve the sugar in the water. Don’t stir it while you are boiling the solution up to the magic number of 238, just let it boil until the number of 238 degrees is attained. Eventually you can tell by the sound of the boil when it's getting close and needs to be removed from the heat. 

Have a piece of un-wrinkled and un-scarred aluminum foil (shinny side up) ready in advance to pour it onto after it cools and you are done stirring. You want the fondant spread as thinly as possible so it can be placed directly on top of the frames here the bees only have to travel an inch or so to access it from the cluster. DO NOT put it on the top of the inner cover or anywhere else where the bees have to leave their major population to access it. 

· To feed a medium strength colony for 5 to 10 days:
· boil 2 cups sugar, 
· 1.5 cups water and 
· 1/8 teaspoon cream of tartar to 238 degrees, 
· Use a small pot, one that the thermometer can be submerged into the mixture for an accurate temperature reading. A small pot also makes it easier to scrape the remaining mixture out during the pour. 

· Remove it from the heat source and let it cool to around 140 degrees. This takes some time and can be hastened by a short period of refrigeration if you are impatient but can cause it to "gum up" around the edges of the cool pan requiring some heavier scraping/mixing to blend it until it "kicks over".  
· After the mixture has cooled to 140 degrees, squeeze in 2 tablespoons light corn syrup (never use the dark colored corn syrup). In lieu of light corn syrup, honey can be used (they really devour the honey fondant) up to a quarter cup and start stirring until you see the mixture start to turn white (kick over) and can no longer see the bottom of the pan. This is about the time you need to dump it out on the foil. If you dump it too early, as soon as it starts to turn opaque, it may never firm up upon cooling. If you stir too long, until it looks like cake frosting, you will need a hammer and chisel to get it out of the pan. The time to dump it is before you start to feel good resistance while you are stirring/whipping it. 
To make thin fondant, move the pot as you pour, don’t just dump it out in a pile on the foil. 

To keep extra fondant moist for future use, put it in a sealed container with a piece of aluminum foil on top of it and a wet paper towel on top of the foil. Don’t let any water from the paper towel drip onto the fondant cake(s). 
If you use honey in your fondant, do not use store bought honey; it is heated, possibly adulterated with who knows what, and you never know if it has any AFB spores in it. Only use honey you have harvested from known healthy colonies.

If later, during the cold months, you pop the outer cover off and see a bunch of bees up top through the hole in the inner cover, chances are they are low on stores and will require emergency feeding. More on these very quick, cold, winter inspections later.

FREE STATE Bee Supply

Your local bee supply dealer

Please be sure to call ahead to set up a time to visit!  Contact Dave or Laura Polk at 301-580-9313. 

As always, thanks for your continued support!

Dave and Laura Polk

UPCOMING EVENTS

EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM SPONSORS NEEDED

BUMBA now has several educational events that we host during the course of the year. This is without a doubt the most important activity any grass roots organization can provide. If you have ever volunteered at one of these events, I am sure you were amazed at how little the general public knew about honey bees and how amazed they were when you answered a couple of their questions. Through these events, we educate the public, grow the clubs in the area and provide for the future of the honey bee and the continued existence of ourselves.

We are currently seeking a sponsor for the Greenbelt Farmers Market. If you are interested in helping out, contact me.

A few of these events are sponsored by our clubs collective effort. Other venues are small enough that a single member could be in charge of it. All that’s involved is making initial contact with the location, asking what facilities and supplies they have available (tables, chairs, tents, food, area(s) for slide shows presentations, etc.) getting another club volunteer and doing the show. It’s a little bit of work and a whole lot of fun, a great way to spend some time educating the public!
Scott Seccomb
CLUB PROGRAMS

  BUMBA currently has a host of club programs that we have initiated over the years and we are always looking for members to get involved not only for assistance, but to better your knowledge as well.  Please get in touch with a club officer if you would like more information on about a program. Program participation always makes you a much better beekeeper. They are like additional classes for free and serve the beekeeping community in so many important ways.

Nuc Production/Queen Rearing Program  

Mentoring Program

Educational Programs

BUMBA EDUCATIONAL CZAR NEEDED

With all the educational programs we have running throughout the year, it seems prudent to have a club member in charge of our educational materials. This includes the observation hive, educational billboards, our club displays and other small materials. We need someone centrally located around the Bowie / Greenbelt / Lanham area to house these materials. If you have a little room to store these items where they won’t be damaged and can pass them out to our members when they are hosting an event, it would much more convenient for our members instead of driving all the way to my house to pick them up.    

Electronic Newsletter

As with all organizations cost cutting is always on the table. One way we reduce our expenses is by eliminating the printed newsletter mailed 6 times a year at a cost of roughly $1 per newsletter. I am sure some of us use it as a reminder to come to the meetings. People who don’t have email, of course, continue to receive it. If you are willing to depend on email delivery, please inform our editor, David Morris, via email. Help keep club $$’s in the bank for club activities.

BUMBA Web Site!

Check out the club web site maintained by Toni Burnham, www.bumbabees.com. You will find meeting schedules, newsletters, and short course information. We need content, pictures, ideas, suggestions and help with administration.. Send ideas and content to Toni Burnham and Scott Seccomb.

Thanks to Toni Burnham, (new Vice President of The Md. State Beekeepers Association) we now have a membership application on our website at www.bumbabees.com.  Anyone who would like information, or would like to join the club, can just go to the website, download and print an application, mail the payment. Or, just fill out and submit it on-line, and just mail the payment. 

If you have any appropriate pictures to add to the photo gallery, send them with a short description or story to Toni at phang@tonitoni.org. Please be mindful of the file size and resize any large files before you send them. 

YAHOO News Group

http://pets.groups.yahoo.com/group/BUMBABEE/
Sign up, check it out, see how much help it can really be. Make it better. Add materials. Post questions, photos, links to web pages or files you would like to share with your fellow beekeepers.  Members receive automatic email notices of meeting and the BUMBA newsletter.
What are Your Bees Doing This Month

David Morris

Questions welcome at beefriend@verizon.net

Scott said it all this month, so here is some beekeeping news!  
Honey and Bees “In The News”

From “Catch the Buzz”, by Bee Culture

National Honey Board Shifts Marketing Focus *

Firestone, Colo. – A recent research study has sparked the National Honey Board to refocus its marketing efforts for 2010, adding new programs and reformatting existing ones.

According to the 2009 Honey Attitude and Usage Study, current users of honey below the age of 45 have dropped significantly since 2006. This 27 percent decrease poses an opportunity for the National Honey Board to delve into other marketing avenues, like social media, to reach new and younger audiences.

In reaching a younger demographic, the National Honey Board hopes to expand the awareness and use of honey into other markets, such as snacks and natural home and health remedies. The 2009 study has found younger users of honey more likely to use the product in these fields.

“Younger users of honey seem to be a little more creative in how they use it,” said Bruce Wolk, Director of Marketing for the National Honey Board. “Because of that, we need to communicate with them through new channels, like social networking, to continue positive trends in honey purchases and usage.”

Pesticide Pulled from Market for Harm to Pollinators
NEW YORK (December 29, 2009) A pesticide that could be dangerously toxic to America’s honey bees must be pulled from store shelves as a result of a suit filed by the Natural Resources Defense Council (NRDC) and the Xerces Society. In an order issued last week, a federal court in New York invalidated EPA’s approval of the pesticide spirotetramat (manufactured by Bayer CropScience under the trade names Movento and Ultor) and ordered the agency to reevaluate the chemical in compliance with the law. The court’s order goes into effect on January 15, 2010, and makes future sales of Movento illegal in the United States.
Dec. 29 (Bloomberg) -- A Bayer AG unit is “disappointed” by a U.S. judge’s ruling that may prevent distribution of its spirotetramat insecticide, a spokesman said. Environmental groups say the chemical causes harm to honey bees. 

U.S. District Court Judge Denise Cote on Dec. 23 ordered the Environmental Protection Agency to rescind approval for spirotetramat, which inhibits cell reproduction in insects. Cote said the EPA didn’t properly seek comments or publicize the review process. The judge in New York ordered the ruling stayed until Jan. 15 and sent the matter back to the EPA.

Spirotetramat, sold under various names including Movento, was approved for use in the U.S. last year, even though the agency was aware of its potential harm to bees, Cote said. The Natural Resources Defense Council, an environmental organization in New York, and the Xerces Society, a Portland, Oregon, a wildlife conservation group, challenged the EPA’s actions.

The insecticide is fit for use and the ruling is based on EPA processes rather than product safety, Jack Boyne, a spokesman for Bayer CropScience LP, a unit of the Leverkusen, Germany-based company, said in a statement. The chemical “has shown excellent performance with regard to bee safety,” he said. Bayer is “evaluating our options” on how to respond to Cote’s ruling, he said.
Pest killers have been linked to honeybee colony collapse disorder, or mass deaths of the insects, which have been reported since 2006. Bees pollinate $15 billion of U.S. plants each year, according to the U.S. Department of Agriculture.

Viruses, mites, pesticides and poor bee treatment have been suggested as primary causes of the disorder, which has been reported in at least 35 states, as well as in Europe and Asia. The Bayer insecticide was approved in Australia in August, and the company said at the time that it also had been cleared for use in Canada and Austria.

Information provided by Eric Mader

BEEKEEPERS' SURVEY

The survey will be available online until February 14, 2010.
Wendy Schweigert and a team of her students from Bradley, will be conducting research about beekeepers and their characteristics.  The results of this research will be used to identify characteristics of those who chose to become beekeepers, to compare various subgroups of beekeepers with each other, and to compare other groups with beekeepers.

If you are 18 years or older and keep bees you are invited to be a part of this research by completing short anonymous survey about beekeepers.  We are interested in new beekeeper as well as those who are experienced.  Hobbyist, sideliners and commercial beekeepers are all invited to participate.  The survey can be found at [URL for survey on surveymonkey.com].  

If you have any questions about this research please feel free to contact Dr. Wendy Schweigert wendy@bumail.bradley.edu
To access the survey click on the following link, or cut and paste it into your browser.  https://www.surveymonkey.com/s/9NSWHZ5 
How Bees Land

Final Moments of Bee Landing Tactics Revealed

Bee Supply Companies have for years sold a hive stand that had a slanted landing board. When asked why slanted, and why that particular slant, the answer has always been, that's the way it's always been. Perhaps there is a better reason.

Landing is tricky: hit the ground too fast and you will crash and burn; too slow and you may stall and fall. Bees manage their approach by monitoring the speed of images moving across their eyes. By slowing so that the speed of the looming landing pad's image on the retina remains constant, bees manage to control their approach. But what happens in the final few moments before touch down? And how do bees adapt to landing on surfaces ranging from the horizontal to upside-down ceilings? Flies land on a ceiling by simply grabbing hold with their front legs and somersaulting up as they zip along, but a bee's approach is more sedate. Mandyam Srinivasan, an electrical engineer from the Queensland Brain Institute, The University of Queensland and the Australian Research Council's Vision Centre, knew that bees must be doing something different from daredevil flies. Curious to know more about bee landing strategies Srinivasan teamed up with Carla Evangelista, Peter Kraft, and Judith Reinhard from the University of Queensland, and Marie Dacke, visiting from Lund University. The team used a high-speed camera to film the instant of touch down on surfaces at various inclinations and publish their discoveries about bee landing tactics in The /Journal of Experimental Biology/ on December 28 2009 at http://jeb.biologists.org.

First the scientists built a bee-landing platform that could be inclined at any angle from horizontal to inverted (like a ceiling), then they trained bees to land on it and began filming. Having collected movies of the bees landing on surfaces ranging from 0deg. to 180deg., and every 10deg. inclination between, Evangelista began the painstaking task of manually analysing the bees landing strategies, and saw that the bees' approach could be broken down into 3 phases.

Initially the bees approached from almost any direction and at any speed, however, as they got closer to the platforms, they slowed dramatically, almost hovering, until they were 16mm from the platform when they ground to a complete halt, hovering for anything ranging from 50ms to over 140ms. When the surface was horizontal or inclined slightly, the bees' hind legs were almost within touching distance of the surface, so it was simply a matter of the bee gently lowering itself and grabbing hold with its rear feet before lowering the rest of the body.

However, when the insects were landing on surfaces ranging from vertical to 'ceilings', their antennae were closest to the surface during the hover phase. The team saw that the antennae grazed the surface and this contact triggered the bees to reach up with the front legs, grasp hold of the surface and then slowly heave their middle and hind legs up too. 'We had not expected the antennae to play a role and the fact that there is a mechanical aspect of this is something that we hadn't thought about,' admits Srinivasan.

Looking at the antennae's positions, the team realised that in the final stages as the insects approached inverted surfaces, they held their antennae roughly perpendicular to the surface. 'The bee is able to estimate the slope of the surface to orient correctly the antennae, so it is using its visual system,' explains Srinivasan. But this is surprising, because the insects are almost completely stationary while hovering and unable to use image movement across the eye to estimate distances. Srinivasan suspects that the bees could be using stereovision over such a short distance, and is keen to test the idea.

Finally the team realised that bees are almost tailor made to land on surfaces inclined at angles of 60deg. to the horizontal. 'When bees are flying fast their bodies are horizontal, but when they are flying slowly or hovering their abdomen tilts down so that the tips of the legs and antennae lie in a plane that makes an angle of 60deg.' explains Srinivasan: so the legs and antennae all touch down simultaneously on surfaces inclined at 60deg. 'It seems like they are adapted to land on surfaces tilted to 60deg. and we are keen to find out whether many flowers have this natural tilt,' says Srinivasan.

Srinivasan is optimistic that he will eventually be able to use his discoveries in the design of novel flight control systems.

Preliminary 2010 Beekeeping Activities & Dates

Underlined events are held at Watkins Nature Center. 

BUMBA 2010 SCHEDULE

FEB 4, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting 
FEB 20, MSBA Meeting, Howard Co. Fair Grounds; Leigh & Scott, Queen Rearing Panel (Tentative) 
FEB ?, Ray Chu at “The Wild Onion” Hyattsville, Bee Talk/Demo???

MAR 4, 7:00 PM, Bee Class 1; Registration, Intro, Behavior, Equipment
MAR ?, Behnke’s Nursery Bee Demo, Beltsville
MAR ?, Allison Furgeson Farm Day, Hard Bargain Farm, Accokeek,  www.fergusonfoundation.org/
MAR 11, 7:30 PM Class 2, Biology, Spring & Summer  

MAR 18, 7:30 PM, Class 3, Fall & Winter Mgmt. 
MAR 25, 7:30 PM, Class 4, Candle & Soap Making, Q&A 

APR 1, 7:00 PM, BUMBA Meeting, Elections, Course 5: Bee Health 

APR 4, 2010  Maryland Day, Univ. of MD,  All Day
APR 8, 7:30 PM Class 6, Wrap Up, Q & A, Marketing 

APR 17,  BUMBA Field Day and Hands-On Training
APR 22, 10 – 2PM; Riderwood Green Day, Montgomery Co. 

MAY ?, Bladensburg Waterfront Festival
JUNE 3, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting 
JUNE ?, Greenbelt Farmers Market
AUG 2-6, Eastern Apicultural Society, Boone, NC
AUG 5, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting 
SEPT  MSBA Meeting; 
OCTOBER 7, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting 

OCTOBER ?, Patuxent Wildlife Refuge Visitor Center
OCTOBER  BUMBA Fall Intro Class 
NOVEMBER 20, MSBA Meeting, Annapolis, MD
NOVEMBER ?, Watkins Park, Green Craft Fair, Trash to Treasure Day 
NOVEMBER ?, “The Buzz at Hard Bargain Farm”, Accokeek
 DECEMBER 14, 6:00 PM Holiday Party 
One Last Word: DUES!                                                Please check the year on your label!
E

very club needs a little money to keep it going.  Although BUMBA is solvent, dues are needed to cover meeting room rental, speakers, refreshments and the newsletter.  BUMBA has raised its annual dues to $15.  So we hope you’ll remember to bring your cash or check to the next meeting.  Margie loves to find checks in the mailbox.  Send your dues check to:

Mail $15  to Margie Krietzer, BUMBA Treas., 3816 IRONGATE LN., BOWIE, MD, 20715-1420
NAME: _____________________________________________________________________________

ADDRESS: _________________________________________________________________________

CITY: ________________________________________
ST _______
ZIP ____________________

TELEPHONE: _________________________  EMAIL: ____________________________________

( Check if you are willing to help out with a club activity or program

( Check if you do not want your name and address published in a BUMBA member directory.
BUMBA Meeting Location – Watkins Park Nature Center

BUMBA annual dues are $15.  Our regular meetings are held on the 1st Thursday of the even months (except December) at the Watkins Park Nature Center, 301 Watkins Park Drive in Largo.  From Route 301 or I-495 take Central Ave. (Rte 214) to the intersection with Enterprise Rd. (Rte 193).  Turn south onto Watkins Park Dr. and go ½ mile to the park.  Follow the road all the way to the back to the Nature Center.  We thank the Nature Center Staff for their assistance. For information about the Nature Center, please call 301-218-6702 
Put these dates on your 2010 BUMBA Calendar:

February 4  
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting

February 20
9:30-4:30 MSBA, Howard Co. Fair Grounds 
March 4  
7:00 PM Beginning Bee Class 1
March 11  
7:30 PM Beginning Bee Class 2
March 18  
7:30 PM Beginning Bee Class 3
March 25  
7:30 PM Beginning Bee Class 4
April 1  
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting & Beginning Bee Class 5 
April 8  
7:30 PM Beginning Bee Class 6
April 17  
7:30 PM BUMBA Field Day and Hands-On Training
June 3    
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

August 5    
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

Oct 7     
7:30 PM BUMBA Meeting 

Oct ?
7:30 – 9:30 PM BUMBA Introductory Beekeeping Class, Watkins Park Nature Center
Nov 14

Watkins Park "Green Craft Fair" 

Nov 21, 
9:30-5:00 PM, MSBA, Dept Ag. HQ, Annapolis

Dec 14  
6:00 PM Joint clubs Holiday Party, Watkins Park Nature Center  

Bowie-Upper Marlboro Beekeepers Association Officers

Pres. 
Scott Seccomb
301-868-2086 
scott.seccomb@verizon.net

VP
Leigh Walton
301-577-3088
leiwal@verizon.net

Treas. 
Margie Kreitzer 
301-464-8378
kiota_kem@comcast.net
Sec’y 
Lori Brown
301-884-3384
farmstead88@msn.com
Editor 
David Morris
301-725-6185 
beefriend@verizon.net

Inspector  
Jerry Fischer 
301-261-8106 ext. 5920
 fischeje@mda.state.md.us

MSBA Pres. 
Paul Dill
(302) 249-1866 (H)
pab192@aol.com
David Morris

BUMBA Editor

9309 Montpelier Drive

Laurel, MD 20708-2553
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